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CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Michael Kastner called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:44 a.m.   
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into Executive Session at 10:45 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with the counsel regarding license applications. Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 10:50 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on December 15, 2011. Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Lenderking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the Business Meeting and the Executive Session as presented.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Investigation


Plum-12002
Plum-12015
Plum-12018

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Lenderking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the complaint committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS
PSI Exams, Inc. submitted the following summary for the month of December 2011: 

Plumber


Candidates Tested
    Passed
Failed
     
Pass %

Journey Natural Gas Fitter

 0 

           0
      0

     0%
Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
            40
  
          21
     19

    53%



Master Natural Gas Fitter

 2

           0                  2

      0%
Master Plumber/Gas Fitter

14  

           9  
       5

    64%

Totals




56

          30
     26

    54%

There are currently 13,180 active licensees.
Mr. Smitson informed the Board that he requested data from the testing vendor regarding the number of individuals who were unsuccessful and re-applied for the examination.  
OLD BUSINESS

A. 
CONTINUED DISCUSSION REGARDING NO HUB COUPLING
Mr. Mario Orlando, Thermafit Industries Inc., discussed with the Board its recent decision to delay its approval of the POC no hub 2 inch coupling.  He explained that the Massachusetts Board of Examiners and the City of San Antonio approved the 2 inch POC coupling; they have agreed to accept other sizes later when the approvals become available.  Following a discussion, it was determined that the coupling was developed using the material and performance specifications contained in ASTMC 1277, CICPI 310, FM 1680 and IGC 237. A Motion was made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Lenderking and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the 2 inch POC no hub coupling.
B.
LEGISLATIVE UPDATE FOR REGULATION REGARDING LEAD-FREE MATERIALS
Mr. Kastner informed the Board that the proposed emergency regulation for HB 372-lead free materials was accepted by the Department of Legislative Services as an emergency regulation, effective January 1, 2012 and expires May 31, 2012.  This means that the proposed regulation is in effect during this period while the Board considers the proposed regulation.  Mr. Kastner expressed his appreciation to Mr. Smitson and Ms. Kinstler for their work that led to the submission of the emergency and proposed regulations regarding HB 372.   Mr. Kastner informed the Board that at the next business meeting, the Board will consider public comments.  Final action may occur at a board meeting at least 45 days following the date of publication in the Maryland Register.  
NEW BUSINESS:

A.  NEW COMMISSIONER FOR THE OCCUPATIONAL AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSING BOARDS
Mr. Smitson informed the Board that Stanley Botts, Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, retired last week.  Harry Loleas, who previously served as the Deputy Commissioner, was named the new Commissioner for Occupational and Professional Licensing.  The Board wishes them both the best. 
B.   STATUS REPORT OF APPROVED BACKFLOW CROSS CONNECTION COURSE PROVIDERS
Mr. Lenderking updated the Board regarding the approval of Backflow Cross Connection Course Providers applications.  He informed the Board that he has received eleven packets; six of the packets have been approved.  Listed below are those approvals. 

Kruger Training Academy

Maryland Plumbing, Heating & Cooling Contractors-MPHCC

Washington D.C. Joint Apprentice Committee- Local 5

Fred DeJong 
John Phillips

James Yacovissi

Motion was made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried by the Board to accept the list above as approved providers.  

C.  PRESENTATION BY DR. CLIFFORD MITCHELL REGARDING LEAD FREE MATERIALS
Dr. Clifford Mitchell, MS, MD, MPH, Assistant Director of the Environmental Health and Food Protection Program, with the Maryland Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, gave an overview of his agency’s work to protect the public health from danger posed by exposure to lead in drinking water and elsewhere.  He explained the agency goals regarding health education and protection, food safety, and led poisoning prevention. He explained the importance of public knowledge regarding the risks of lead in water and offered to work with the Board to create ways to educate the public regarding the new lead-free requirements for Maryland.  Dr. Mitchell is committed to working with the Board and the Department of the Environment to expand the Board’s FAQ’s regarding lead-free materials to include health information, and offered to coordinate efforts to increase public awareness regarding the benefits of reducing lead.  Mr. Kastner thanked Dr. Mitchell for his presentation and for his willingness to assist the Board with this important issue.  
CORRESPONDENCE:

A. 
CORRESPONDENCE FROM MPHCC REGARDING HB 372
The Board reviewed correspondence from Katherine Stradley, President of the Maryland Plumbing-Heating-Cooling Contractors, Inc.  Ms. Stradley expressed the opinion that the new law will create unintended consequences.  She stated that Delegate Ben Barnes is willing to submit an emergency bill to negate the ambiguity in the law and to clarify what is to be included in the calculations for “lead free components.” She also stated that Delegate Barnes would like to have the support of the State Board of Plumbing before he submits the bill.   Following a discussion, the members agreed that they would need to review the language of the proposed bill prior to deciding whether to support it.  Mr. Smitson agreed to communicate the Board’s decision to Ms. Stradley. Motion was made by Mr. Lenderking, seconded by Mr. Radtka and unanimously carried by the Board to accept the correspondence from MPHCC as part of the public comments for the proposed regulation for HB 372.
B.  
INQUIRY REGARDING THE USE OF PEX WATER LINES
The Board reviewed correspondence from an individual inquiring if the use of pex water lines for plumbing a 12-unit apartment building allowed in Maryland.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that it was allowed in the jurisdictions controlled by this Board.  The individual will be advised to also pose his question to Baltimore County and WSSC.   
C.     INQUIRY REGARDING THE REQUIRMENTS FOR THE JOURNEY NATURAL     GAS/FITTER EXAMINATION
The Board reviewed correspondence from an employer requesting the Board’s consideration to approve his employee for the Journey natural gas/fitter’s examination without fulfilling the apprentice license requirement.  He informed the Board that the individual has been employed with his company since 1995, working under his supervision and performing all aspects of gas fitting in both commercial and residential environments. Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that the Board could deny the request because the individual was not qualified.  The Board requested that Mr. Smitson notify the employer of the Board’s decision and inform him that all individuals providing plumbing and gas fitting services in the State of Maryland must be properly licensed. 
CHAIR’S REPORT
Mr. Kastner thanked the Board members for their service and thanked the audience for their interest in the Board’s activities.     
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None
ADJOURNMENT:
Motion was made by Mr. Garner, seconded by Mr. Lenderking and unanimously carried by the Board to adjourn the meeting at 12:30 p.m.

___________________________________ 

Michael Kastner, Chairman
__________     Without Corrections

__________ 
 With Corrections
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